
CITY OF PALO ALTO OFFICE OF THE CITY AUDITOR 
 
 

February 7, 2011 

 

 
The Honorable City Council 
Palo Alto, California 

Finance Committee Recommendation to Accept Maze & Associates’ 
Audit of the City of Palo Alto’s Financial Statements as of June 30, 
2010 and Management Letter 

Recommendation 
 

On December  21,  2010,  the  Finance  Committee  unanimously  recommended  that  Council  accept  the 
attached Maze & Associates’ Audit of the City of Palo Alto’s Financial Statements as of June 30, 2010 and 
Management Letter.   

Respectfully submitted, 

 
Mike Edmonds 
Acting City Auditor 

 

ATTACHMENTS: 

 Attachments A‐G Financial Statements and Management Letter  (PDF) 

 Attachment 1 Minutes from the Finance Committee Meeting of December 21, 2010  (PDF) 
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FINANCE COMMITTEE 

  
 Special Meeting 
 Tuesday, December 21, 2010 
 
 
Chairperson Schmid called the meeting to order at 6:06 p.m. in the Council 
Conference Room, 250 Hamilton Avenue, Palo Alto, California. 

 
Present: Schmid (Chair), Espinosa, Klein, Scharff 
 
Absent:  
 

1. Oral Communications 
 
None. 
 
2. Maze & Associates’ Audit of the City of Palo Alto’s Financial Statements as 
of June 30, 2010 and Management Letter 
 
Michael Edmonds, Acting City Auditor, provided a brief overview of the City’s 
Financial Audit conducted by the firm of Maze and Associates for the fiscal year 
ending June 30, 2010.  He noted that the Auditor’s Opinion Letter and the 
Single Audit work were in the Comprehensive Annual Financial Report (CAFR) 
and the Management Letter and other Financial Statements and required 
reports were included as attachments A-G under the City Auditor’s cover letter. 
 
Cory Biggs, with Maze & Associates, stated that the purpose of the audit was to 
express an opinion on the City’s Financial Statements.  He reported that the 
audit results included a clean opinion on the Financial Statements.  He also 
discussed the Single Audit, which was an audit of all the federal awards that the 
City received and these awards were subject to additional compliance 
requirements.  The auditors review federal awards of major programs and 
rotate tests on programs each year.  He noted that this year that Governmental 
Accounting Standards Board (GASB) had two new pronouncements, one on 
Intangibles and another on Derivatives. The City had no material activity 
related to either of these pronouncements; thus, no changes to the financial 
statements were required to implement the new pronouncements.  In regards 
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to the financial statement audit, he discussed the Memorandum on Internal 
Control which included one significant deficiency, a billing problem between the 
Electrical Fund and the Gas Fund.  The Gas Fund did not bill the Electric Fund 
for three years of natural gas used to power the Cooperatively Owned Back Up 
Generator (COBUG).  This issue had been corrected and the Electric Fund had 
paid the Gas Fund for the last three year’s billings.  On compliance issues, he 
reported on an issue related to the Library Bond audit which was a new audit 
this year required by Measure N. He said that Measure N required the City to 
file an annual report with the Council no later than November 1, and the report 
had not by filed at the time the Audit was completed.  He stated that he was 
not concerned with the issue because the City Council was receiving the 
information on a quarterly basis from the Library Bond Oversight Committee.  
In regards to the Single Audit report, he noted that the Single Audit report 
included three findings, which was unusual for Palo Alto.  Two of the findings 
were related to agreement maintenance.  He reported that the City was 
complying with the grant agreements but the internal controls were not 
adequate because the City did not have two grant agreements in place.  This 
raised concern about future compliance.  He discussed the third finding on the 
Single Audit work which he referred to as a significant deficiency.  He said the 
City did not provide several sub-recipients with all the information that the 
Federal Government required.  He stated that overall Staff was prepared for the 
audit which allowed the Auditors to proceed efficiently.  He also noted a 
reduction in the number of post-closing adjustments, which was an indicator of 
accuracy in closing the books.  During the previous year, the Auditors noted 
that approximately three dozen post-closing adjustments were made; however, 
this year, only about a dozen post-closing adjustments were needed.   
 
Lalo Perez, Administrative Services Director, stated that Staff was already 
working in response to the recommendations.  He said that they were creating 
a checklist to address the grant issue.  The billing error was also being 
addressed. 
 
Chair Schmid asked for clarification about information on page 85 of the CAFR 
that states “The City does not have a net pension obligation since it pays these 
actuarially determined contributions monthly.” He was concerned that this term 
was contradictory to his understanding that the City would be liable if CalPers 
could not make required pension payments. 
 
Mr. Biggs clarified that the term net pension obligation was a technical term in 
GASB 25 that refers to whether an organization funds its retirement 
contributions actuarially. It was a different measure than the unfunded actuarial 
liability.  He said the key to pension accounting was to make sure that an 
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actuary determines a sound funding practice for annual pension contributions. 
As long as the City paid the annual actuarially determined contribution, it would 
not be required to report any other liabilities on its balance sheet. 
  
Chair Schmid raised questions about of GASB 25.  He cited the Securities 
Exchange Commission (SEC) interactions with the City of San Diego regarding 
the accuracy of reporting on their pension liability.  He also noted that the 
American Academy of Actuaries was concerned with the reporting of pension 
liabilities and were working toward revising standards to clarify actuarial 
assumptions. He also noted that CalPers was reviewing the way it did business 
and had pending lawsuits to be more open with disclosures. 
 
Mr. Biggs stated that GASB 25 was the standard measure for financial reporting 
and that was the measure that the auditors were required to use for financial 
reporting purposes...   
 
Chair Schmid asked if there was anything the actuaries could do to help the 
City make accurate pension payments in the future.   
 
Mr. Biggs suggested meeting with an actuary to provide clarity regarding the 
impact from changing assumptions.  He then reviewed trends on rates of return 
to determine if they were reasonable.  Recently, the rates of return had been 
negative and volatile.  He said the pension plans would need to recognize that 
volatility in the future.  
 
Chair Schmid raised a concern whether the financial reporting, which was based 
on the actuarial value and does not include the market value, provides the 
citizens of Palo Alto with the full knowledge of the risks associated with the 
City’s pension liability. 
 
Mr. Biggs stated that the City had made all the required disclosures.  The 
actuarial value was used to make the annual pension contributions.  The City 
could opt to include additional disclosures if deemed necessary.    
 
Mr. Perez commented on GASB 25.  He stated that they should discuss what 
additional information Council might want to add.  For example, CMR 455-10 
includes the actuarial value of the assets for Safety and the Miscellaneous 
Plans. This report included the actuarial and market value of the assets, 
demographic information, and employee information. Staff needed to provide 
information regarding the impact of the changes and rates that CalPers had 
provided.  For example, the City’s rate for the Miscellaneous Plan was 17.5% 
for FY 2011.  The City’s share of the employee contribution varies from 2.25% 
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to 6%.  Thus, the total City contribution was a total of 19.7% to 23%.  If the 
higher rates go into effect, the City’s total contribution would increase to 28.4% 
to 32%.  He said the City’s long term financial forecasts would have to consider 
the financial impacts of these changes.   The City would also have to consider 
how to address these cost increases.    
 
Chair Schmid stated that he was concerned that the City had satisfied the legal 
reporting requirements but the assumed rate of return was unrealistic without 
taking significant risks. 
 
Mr. Perez stated that CalPers was considering revising its assumed rate of 
return from 7.75% to 7.5%.  If this change was implemented, CalPers 
estimated that these changes would increase Miscellaneous Plan contributions 
by 1.5% to 3% and Safety contributions would increase by 3% to 5%.  Overall, 
these changes would increase Miscellaneous Plan contributions to about 33% to 
35%.  For Safety, these contributions would increase to 49% to 53%. 
 
Chair Schmid noted that the adjustments would take place at the board level of 
CalPers, who did not have to make the payments.   
 
MOTION: Council Member Klein moved, seconded by Espinosa that the Finance 
Committee recommends to the City Council acceptance of the External Audited 
Financial Statements and Management Letter. 
 
MOTION PASSED 4-0. 
 
3. Recommendation Regarding Adoption of Ordinance Authorizing Closing of 
the Budget for the Fiscal Year Ending June 30, 2010, Including Reappropriations 
Requests, Closing Completed Capital Improvement Projects, Authorizing 
Transfers to Reserves, and Approval of Comprehensive Annual Financial Report 
(CAFR) 
 
David Ramberg, Assistant Director Administrative Services Division spoke 
regarding the Staff’s recommendation for the Finance Committee to approve 
the CAFR.  He said this was a required step and it was what carried over the 
funds from one year to the next.  In October Staff presented the Committee 
with a preview stating there should be no major surprises; he said that things 
seemed to be on track.  He said Staff tracked the salary savings from mid-year 
adjustments, and they were successful.  The 2011 budget had no adverse 
affects from the 2010 budget. The General Fund Reserve was healthy   
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